

Achieving success, one student at a time!

2021-2023

**AGREEMENT** 

between

INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 283

St. Louis Park, Minnesota

and

Clerical/Administrative Assistants of Park Schools

**CAPS** 

Effective through June 30, 2023

Board Approved: 1-11-2022

# **Table of Contents**

<b>ARTIC</b>	LE 1 - PURPOSE	1
1.1	Parties	.1
ARTIC	LE 2 - DEFINITIONS	1
2.1	School Board or District	
2.2	Clerical/Administrative Assistant Personnel	
2.3	Seniority	
2.4	Appropriate Supervisor	
2.5	Other Terms	
ARTIC	LE 3 - RECOGNITION OF EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE	1
3.1	Recognition	
3.2	Appropriate Unit	
	** *	
	LE 4 - DISTRICT RIGHTS	
4.1	Inherent Managerial Rights	
4.2	Management Responsibilities	
4.3	Effect of Laws, Rules and Regulations	
ARTIC	LE 5 - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	
5.1	Right to Views	
5.2	Right to Join	
5.3	Request for Dues Deduction	
5.4	Direct Deposit	
5.5	Personnel Files	
5.6	School Buildings and Facilities	
5.7	Private and Personal Life	
5.8	Information Requests	.3
<b>ARTIC</b>	LE 6 - THE WORK YEAR	
6.1	Employee Duty Days	.3
6.2	School Closings	.3
6.3	Holidays	.3
<b>ARTIC</b>	LE 7 - THE WORK DAY	4
7.1	Work Hours	.4
7.2	Work Week	.4
ARTIC	LE 8 - BASIC COMPENSATION	1
8.1	Rates of Pay 2021-2023	
8.2	Anniversary Date	
8.3	Method of Payment	
8.4	Deduction	
8.5	Initial Placement	
	LE 9 - EXTRA COMPENSATION AND ASSIGNMENT	
9.1	Overtime	
9.1	Working Above Classification	
9.2		
9.3 9.4	Jury Duty Professional Development Day	
9.4 9.5	Certified Administrative Professional	
9.5 9.6	Expense Reimbursement	
	LE 10 - VACATIONS	
10.1	Eligibility	
10.2	Earned Vacation	
10.3	Application	
10.4	Other Vacation Rules	o.

ARTICL	_E 11 - GROUP INSURANCE	7
11.1	Selection of Carrier	7
11.2	Insurance Eligibility	7
11.3	Employer Contribution	
	District Health Insurance Program Non-Deductible/Standard:	
	District Health Insurance Program Deductible/VEBA:	
11.4	Dental Insurance	
11.5	Group Income Protection – Long Term Disability (LTD)	
11.6	Life Insurance	
11.7	Health Care Savings Plan in Lieu of Retiree Health Insurance (Hired on or after 7-1-2005)	
11.8	Claims Against the District	
11.9	Duration of Insurance Contribution.	
	Continued Coverage	
	Marital Status	
	LE 12 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	
12.1	Eligibility and Basic Leave Allowance	
12.2	Sick Leave	
12.3	Personal Leave	
12.4	Bereavement Leave	
12.5	General Leaves of Absence	
12.6	Child Care Leave	11
ARTICL	LE 13 – DEFERRED COMPENSATION	12
13.	Deferred Compensation Matching Program	12
ARTICL	LE 14 - VACANCIES AND TRANSFERS	13
14.1	Posting of Vacancies	
14.2	Application for Vacancies	
14.3	Filing of Vacancies.	
14.4	Required Training	
14.5	Application of Seniority	
14.6	Promotion Positions	
14.7	Outside Applicants	
14.8	Administrative Transfers	
	LE 15 - STAFF REDUCTION	
	Procedures	
15.2	Seniority	
15.3	Lay offs	
15.4	Laid off Employees	
15.5	Recall Rights	
15.6	Reduction in Hours	
	LE 16 - PROBATIONARY PERIOD	
16.1	Probationary Period	
16.2	Probationary Period – Change of Classification	
16.3	Completion of Probationary Period:	16
ARTICL	_E 17 - EVALUATION	16
17.1	Formal Evaluation	
17.2	Process	
	_E 18 - CORRECTIVE ACTION	
18.1	Corrective Action	
18.2	Grounds for Disciplinary Action	
18.3	Opportunity to Meet	
	Subject to Arbitration	

# ST. LOUIS PARK – CAPS AGREEMENT

18.5	Time of Suspension.	17
18.6	Suspension with Pay	17
18.7	Application of Suspension Without Pay	17
ARTIC	LE 19 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	18
19.1	Purpose and Procedure	18
19.2	Representative	18
19.3	Grievance Definition	18
19.4	Definitions and Interpretations.	18
19.5	Adjustment of Grievance, Time Limitation and Waiver	18
19.6	Arbitration	
19.7	Election of Remedies and Waiver	20
ARTIC	LE 20 - MISCELLANEOUS	20
20.1	Mileage Allowance	20
20.2	Excess Liability Coverage	
20.3	Publication of the Agreement	20
ARTIC	LE 21 - DURATION	21
21.1	Term and Reopening Negotiations	21
21.2	Effect	21
21.3	Finality	21
21.4	Severability	21
SCHE	OULE A – 2021-22 CAPS Salary Schedule	22
SCHE	OULE B – 2022-23 CAPS Salary Schedule	23
	TURES	
	IDIX A: CAPS JOB TITLES	
	IDIX B: Provisions that apply to employees hired prior to specified dates:	_
	ee Insurance (formerly Article 11 Section 6 for employees hired prior to 7-1-2005)	
	ERANCE PAY (formerly Article 13 for employees hired prior to 7/1/1999)	
ALLEI	IDIX C: GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM	29

## **ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE**

## 1.1 Parties

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into between the St. Louis Park Public Schools, Independent School District No. 283, St. Louis Park, Minnesota, hereinafter referred to as the District, and the Clerical/Administrative Assistants of Park Schools, hereinafter referred to as CAPS, pursuant to and in compliance with the Public Employment Labor Relations Act of 1971, as amended, hereinafter referred to as P.E.L.R.A., to provide the terms and conditions of employment for Administrative Assistant and clerical personnel during the duration of this Agreement.

#### **ARTICLE 2 - DEFINITIONS**

## 2.1 School Board or District

For purposes of this Agreement, the terms District or School Board shall mean the School Board or its designated representative.

## 2.2 Clerical/Administrative Assistant Personnel

For purposes of this Agreement, the term personnel or employees shall mean those employees included in the appropriate unit and represented by the exclusive representative.

## 2.3 Seniority

For purposes of this Agreement, the term seniority shall mean the accumulation of continuous years of service in a position covered by the CAPS employee contract in positions of 20 or more hours per week. Seniority shall not apply to employees whose positions are funded by state and/or federal project grants (See Article 15.2 Seniority).

## 2.4 Appropriate Supervisor

For purposes of this Agreement, the term appropriate supervisor shall mean the building principal or other immediate supervisor as designated by the District.

#### 2.5 Other Terms

Terms not defined in this Agreement shall have those meanings as defined by the P.E.L.R.A.

#### ARTICLE 3 - RECOGNITION OF EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE

## 3.1 Recognition

In accordance with P.E.L.R.A., the District recognizes CAPS as the exclusive representative of classified administrative assistant and secretarial/clerical personnel, as defined in Section 3.2, employed by the District. CAPS shall have those rights and duties as prescribed by P.E.L.R.A. and as described in the provisions of this Agreement.

#### 3.2 Appropriate Unit

CAPS shall represent all classified administrative assistant and any secretarial/clerical staff of Independent School District No. 283, St. Louis Park, Minnesota who are employed for more than fourteen (14) hours per week or thirty-five percent (35%) of the normal work week in the employee bargaining unit, and for more than sixty-seven (67) workdays per year, including those on leave of absence who are guaranteed a position upon their return. The current job titles, as of the ratification of this Agreement, are listed in Appendix A.

## **ARTICLE 4 - DISTRICT RIGHTS**

## 4.1 Inherent Managerial Rights

In compliance with P.E.L.R.A. 179A. 07, Subd. 1, the parties recognize that the School Board is not required to meet and negotiate on matters of inherent managerial policy, which include, but are not limited to, such areas of discretion or policy as the functions and programs of the employer, its overall budget, utilization of technology, the organizational structure and selection and direction and number of personnel, and that all management rights and management functions not expressly delegated in this Agreement are reserved to the District.

## **4.2** Management Responsibilities

The parties recognize the right and obligation of the School Board to efficiently manage and conduct the operation of the District within its legal limitations and with its primary obligation to provide educational opportunity for the students of the District.

## 4.3 Effect of Laws, Rules and Regulations

The parties recognize that all employees covered by this Agreement shall perform the services prescribed by the District in their job descriptions. The parties also recognize the right, obligation and duty of the School Board and its duly designated officials to promulgate reasonable rules, regulations, directives and orders from time to time as deemed necessary insofar as such reasonable rules, regulations, directives and orders are not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. The parties further recognize that the District, all employees covered by this Agreement, and all provisions of this Agreement are subject to the laws of the State of Minnesota, federal laws, rules and regulations of the Minnesota Department of Education and valid rules, regulations and orders of state and federal governmental agencies. Any provision of this Agreement found to be in violation of any such laws, rules, regulations, directives and orders shall be null and void and without force and effect.

#### **ARTICLE 5 - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS**

## 5.1 Right to Views

In compliance with P.E.L.R.A. 179A.06, Subd. 1, nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to limit, impair or affect the right of any employee or that employee's representative to the expression or communication of a view, grievance, complaint or opinion on any matter related to the conditions or compensation of public employment or their betterment, so long as the same is not designed to and does not interfere with the full, faithful and proper performance of the duties of employment or circumvent the rights of CAPS.

## 5.2 Right to Join

In compliance with P.E.L.R.A. 179A.06, Subd. 2, personnel shall have the right to form and join labor or employee organizations, and shall have the right not to form and join such organizations.

#### **5.3** Request for Dues Deduction

In compliance with P.E.L.R.A. 179A.06, Subd. 6, personnel shall have the right to request and be allowed dues deduction for CAPS provided that dues deductions and the proceeds thereof shall not be allowed to CAPS if it has lost its right to dues deductions pursuant to 179.19, 5 Subd. 7 of P.E.L.R.A. Upon receipt of a properly executed authorization card of the employee involved, the District will deduct from the employee's paycheck the dues that the employee has agreed to pay to CAPS during the period provided in said authorization.

#### 5.4 Direct Deposit

The District shall allow a direct deposit to a credit union or to other eligible banking institutions that accept standard ACH deductions.

#### **5.5** Personnel Files

All evaluations and files generated within the District relating to each employee shall be available during regular school business hours to each individual employee upon reasonable notice. The employee shall have the right to reproduce any of the contents of the files at the employee's expense, and to submit for inclusion in the file written information in response to any material contained therein. The District may destroy such files as provided by law.

## **5.6** School Buildings and Facilities

CAPS shall have the right in accordance with established regulations to reasonable use of school buildings and facilities provided such use shall not interfere with normal school activities or functions. The District reserves the right to assess charges for additional custodial expense or for other additional operational expense beyond normal maintenance costs resulting from such use.

## 5.7 Private and Personal Life

The private and personal life of an employee is not within the appropriate concern of the District providing such private and personal life does not adversely affect the employee's performance or ability to perform.

## 5.8 Information Requests

In compliance with P.E.L.R.A. 179A.13, Subd. 2 (11), CAPS shall have access, upon reasonable notice, to appropriate any available financial information, not deemed confidential, necessary for CAPS to exercise its responsibilities as exclusive representative.

#### **ARTICLE 6 - THE WORK YEAR**

## 6.1 Employee Duty Days

The employee shall perform services on those days as determined by the District, including those legal holidays on which the District is authorized to conduct school, and pursuant to such authority has determined to conduct school.

## 6.2 School Closings

In the event of any school closing, employees will report for duty only if so requested by an appropriate supervisor. Employees requested to report for duty will be compensated by receiving an alternative day off agreed upon with their supervisor. Employees not requested to report would be paid for up to five (5) days of school closing or such days will be made up if all other employees are required to make up such days.

#### 6.3 Holidays

- A. Eligibility: In order to be eligible for holiday pay, an employee must be employed at least 20 hours per week and the holiday must fall within the employee's normal work year. The employee must have worked the employee's regular work day before and after the holiday, unless the employee is on paid leave or vacation under the provisions of this Agreement.
- B. Holidays shall include: Independence Day\*, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, the day after Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Eve Day, Christmas Day, New Year's Eve Day, New Year's Day, Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day, Presidents Day, Spring Break Holiday (last Friday of Spring Break) Memorial Day.
- C. Independence Day would not typically be a paid holiday for employees working less than 12-month work years, unless specifically designated in their work year.
- D. School in Session: The District reserves the right, if school is in session, to cancel any of the above holidays and establish another holiday in lieu thereof. Any scheduled holiday that falls within an employee's vacation period shall not be counted as a vacation day.

## **ARTICLE 7 - THE WORK DAY**

#### 7.1 Work Hours

The specific work hours for each employee may vary according to the needs of the District. Human Resources will create the overall work year calendar and hours for the employee. Employees shall be notified approximately two weeks prior to their assignment of the school year as to the assigned building, starting date, daily hours, wage rate, and number of days employed, or as much of such information as has been determined at that time. The appropriate supervisor will designate the hours and may provide flexibility around the employee's actual work day calendar that benefits the program and the employee. In the event of a change in assignment, employees shall be given written notice of at least five (5) days. In an emergency, the District shall notify an employee of an assignment change and follow-up within five (5) days with the change in writing.

## 7.2 Work Week

The maximum work week for full-time employees shall be forty (40) hours per week and no more than five (5) days per week.

#### **ARTICLE 8 - BASIC COMPENSATION**

## 8.1 Rates of Pay 2021-2023

- A. The wages and salaries reflected in Schedules A & B attached hereto, shall be part of the agreement for the 2021-2022 and 2022-2023 school years.
- B. Effective school years 2021-2022 and 2022-2023, employees shall advance on the salary schedule one step (1) for each year of the agreement subject to the right of the School Board to withhold increments for just cause. An increment shall not be withheld unless the employee is notified of the deficiency in writing and given reasonable opportunity to correct the deficiency. Any employee who is not satisfied with the outcome of this procedure may file a grievance on the matter.

## 8.2 Anniversary Date

The anniversary date for all employees shall be July 1. To advance to the next step on the anniversary date, a twelve (12) month employee must have completed not less than six (6) months of service (1,000 paid hours or at least 50% of the employee's normal FTE) prior to the anniversary date. Personnel employed for less than twelve (12) months per year shall have completed not less than four and one-half (4-1/2) months of service (780 paid hours or at least 50% of the employee's normal FTE) prior to the anniversary date.

### 8.3 Method of Payment

- A. Employees shall be paid in twenty-four (24) payments, such pay days to be on the fifteenth (15<sup>th</sup>) and last day of each month.
- B. Employees hired prior to January 1, 2016 who were regularly employed for less than two hundred (200) days per year and elected to receive their salary in nineteen (19) equal payments may continue on this plan. Each year as of July 1, employees will be given the choice to change to the 24 payment plan. Once the employee moves to the 24 pay option they will remain on that pay plan.
- C. In the event that pay dates fall on a weekend or holiday, the payday shall be the preceding workday.
- D. The District may choose to move payroll to paying every other Friday, instead of the 15<sup>th</sup> and last day of each month. In the event the District plans to move pay dates, it will give CAPS not less than one year of notice and meet and confer on the plan for implementing the change.

#### 8.4 Deduction

In the event that an employee is absent without leave and a pay deduction is to be made for such absence, the amount of the deduction shall be one (1) hour's pay for each such hour's absence.

#### 8.5 Initial Placement

New employees hired after July 1, 2021 may be placed on any of the first seven steps of the salary schedule based on experience and qualifications to be determined by Human Resources. The Human Resource Department will notify CAPS of placements above Step 1. In the event that the District has the need to hire someone in a classification above Step 7, then Human Resources will meet and discuss the relevant criteria for initial step placement. If placing a new employee at Step 8 or above, then CAPS and the District must mutually agree to the placement. CAPS will provide the contact information for the CAPS Executive Board Members and CAPS agrees to respond to request from HR within 24 hours. The years of outside experience granted at the time of initial placement will be recorded and counted toward the total years of service completed in the District.

A CAPS employee who has separated employment with the District and is rehired to a CAPS position within the next 36 months from the separation date shall be allowed to return with salary placement on at least the step at which they left, or a higher appropriate step placement based on the experience and step advancement in this Article.

This provision shall not be retroactive.

## **ARTICLE 9 - EXTRA COMPENSATION AND ASSIGNMENT**

## 9.1 Overtime

Scheduled overtime work after forty (40) hours per week and on Saturdays, Sundays, or designated holidays, shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2). The payment of overtime may be in salary or accrued and used as compensatory time off to be scheduled with the employee's supervisor.

## 9.2 Working Above Classification

When an employee covered by this Agreement, is officially assigned by their supervisor to fill in for the temporary absence of a higher classified employee in this bargaining unit for more than five (5) days, the employee assigned by their supervisor as the replacement shall be paid a premium starting on the sixth day of work in that assignment. The Working Above Classification Premium above the employee's current basic salary step rate shall be 5% for working one classification higher or 10% for working two or more classifications higher. In the event that the supervisor knows from the start that the assignment will be longer than five days, then the employee will receive the higher pay from the first day of the assignment in the higher classification. It is the responsibility of the supervisor to notify Human Resources of the starting date for the working out of classification assignment.

## 9.3 Jury Duty

An employee who serves on jury duty will be granted the day or days necessary, as stipulated by the court to discharge this responsibility, without any salary deduction or loss of basic leave allowance. The compensation received for jury duty service shall kept by the employee. If an employee is released from jury duty for a full or half day, the employee shall report back to work for the remainder of the day while on paid status.

### 9.4 Professional Development Day

Employees will be allowed one (1) paid day per year for elective conferences or training, not including required training or conferences, with Principal/supervisor approval. This day shall not be deducted from vacation or personal leave days.

## 9.5 Certified Administrative Professional

Any employee who achieves a Certified Administrative Professional, formerly known as Certified Professional Secretary (CPS), rating and is serving in a position covered by this agreement shall receive a wage increment of an additional \$.15/hr. The employee is required to turn in a copy of the certification to Human Resources. In the event that the certification expires, the employee must renew and provide a copy of the active certification. The payment will begin the first pay-period after Human Resources receives a valid certificate.

## 9.6 Expense Reimbursement

In the event that the CAPS member is required to have a personal cell phone available and to be accessible for calls during the workday, then the employee may be reimbursed up to \$50/mo. in expenses for the use of the cell phone during working hours. The employee must provide receipts and will be reimbursed quarterly.

### **ARTICLE 10 - VACATIONS**

### 10.1 Eligibility

Regularly employed persons working at least 1,000 hours per year and at least 20 hours per week shall accrue vacation leave within one of the following groups:

Group A: Forty-six (46) through fifty-two (52) week - scheduled at least 230 paid days.

Group B: Forty (40) through forty-five (45) week - scheduled at least 200 paid days.

Group C: Less than Forty (40) week – eligible employees scheduled less than 200 paid days.

## 10.2 Earned Vacation

- A. **Group A** in Section 10.1 shall accrue vacation as follows:
  - 1-1/4 of a day for each month of service for each year during the first four (4) years of service (0-3 years completed) in the District, to a maximum of fifteen (15) days in any one year.
  - 1-2/3 days for each month of service for each year after completing four (4) years of service in the District, to a maximum of twenty (20) days in any one year.
  - 2-1/12 days for each month of service for each year after completing ten (10) years of service in the District, to a maximum of twenty-five (25) days in any one year.
  - Add one additional day each year after completing sixteen (16) of service in the District to a maximum of thirty (30) days in any one-year.
- B. **Group B** in Section 10.1 shall accrue vacation as follows:
  - Three (3) days each year during the first four (4) years of service (0-3 years completed) in the District
  - Four (4) days each year after completing four (4) years of service in the District
  - Five (5) days each year after completing ten (10) years of service in the District
  - Eight (8) days each year after completing twenty (20) years of service in the District
- C. **Group C** in Section 10.1 shall accrue three (3) days of vacation each year.

## 10.3 Application

- A. Vacation accrual amounts shall be determined as of July 1, of each year.
- B. If an eligible employee starts in a CAPS covered position after July 1, the employee will be given the prorated amount of vacation for the remainder of that year.
- C. For those employees working four (4) or more but less than eight (8) hours per day, vacation shall accrue on a pro-rata basis.

#### **10.4** Other Vacation Rules

A. Employees must submit an online request for vacation to their supervisor using the District's Employee Time-off Portal at least four (4) days in advance. Request for vacation is subject to the approval of the supervisor.

- B. Employees accrue vacation during a particular fiscal year (July 1 to June 30). Vacation accrued as of June 30 of each year must be used by the following January 31 or will be forfeited unless otherwise approved in writing by the District. There will be no payment in lieu of vacation for those individuals in Group A of Section 10.1 unless mutually agreed to by the employee and the District.
- C. If the employee resigns before completing six (6) months of service the employee shall not be entitled to any vacation pay and shall have the salary paid for any vacation days taken deducted from the employee's final check. An employee who has completed at least six (6) months of service shall be entitled to receive the prorata pay for unused vacation time provided such employee provides the District with at least two (2) weeks' advance notice of the employee's resignation time, unless such termination is by reason of death or disability. Effective July 1, 2022, the maximum payout shall be no more than one year's vacation accrual rate.
- D. Change in Work Year CAPS employees moving from Group C to Group B to Group A in Section 10.1 shall accrue vacation days based on years of service in the District.

### **ARTICLE 11 - GROUP INSURANCE**

## 11.1 Selection of Carrier

The selection of the insurance carrier and policy shall be made by the District.

## 11.2 Insurance Eligibility

For purposes of ARTICLE 11, it is understood and agreed by the parties that participation in the group insurance plan as stated shall be allowed only to those employees who are employed at least thirty (30) or more hours per week. For those employees working twenty (20) hours per week or more but less than thirty (30) hours per week hours per the following shall apply:

- A. District contribution to the health insurance program shall be one-half (1/2) the applicable amounts stated in Sections 11.3A and 11.3B.
- B. District contribution to dental insurance shall be one-half (1/2) the amount stated in Section 11.4.
- C. Group income protection (LTD) as in force in Section 11.5.
- D. Life insurance in one-half (1/2) the amount stated in Section 11.6.
- E. For purposes of Section 11.2, it is understood and agreed that a "week" is defined as any five days in which an employee is assigned to work.

#### 11.3 Employer Contribution

The District will contribute up to the following amounts to the coverage selected by eligible employees regularly scheduled to work six (6) or more hours per day and 30 hours per week:

## 11.3A District Health Insurance Program Non-Deductible/Standard:

District Contributions Standard-Plan A	Employee	Employee + 1	Family
July 1, 2021	\$510/mo	\$935/mo	\$1,340/mo
July 1, 2022	\$520/mo	\$963/mo	\$1,380/mo
July 1, 2023*	\$520/mo	\$985/mo	\$1,410/mo

#### 11.3B District Health Insurance Program Deductible/VEBA:

District Contributions VEBA-Plan B	Employee	Employee + 1	Family
July 1, 2021	\$628/mo	\$1,280/mo	\$1,695/mo
July 1, 2022	\$643/mo	\$1,315/mo	\$1,745/mo
July 1, 2023*	\$650/mo	\$1,340/mo	\$1,780/mo

<sup>\*</sup>A third year of contributions are provided to ease open enrollment for employees in 2023. The contribution amounts for 7-1-2023 will be subject to bargaining in the 2023-2025 bargaining cycle.

For eligible employees who select the \$1,000 Deductible Health Insurance Plan, the District will deposit \$1,000 annually into an employee owned Health Reimbursement Account (HRA) during active employment. The District will deposit that amount by September 1 of the plan year.

## 11.4 Dental Insurance

The District shall contribute toward a portion of the premium for dental insurance for the 2021-2023 Dental Plans under the terms of the policies of insurance carried by the District for employees. The employee must enroll to receive health plan coverage. Employees may enroll in either Employee or Family coverage options. The employee shall pay the difference between the District contribution and the total cost of the dental plan coverage selected.

District Dental Contributions	Employee	Family
July 1, 2021	\$52/mo	\$95/mo
July 1, 2022	\$52/mo	\$95/mo

In the event that a successor agreement has not been entered into by July 1, 2023, District's contribution shall not exceed the dollar amount of the premium in effect as of July 1, 2022.

## 11.5 Group Income Protection – Long Term Disability (LTD)

- A. The District shall pay the premium for the LTD insurance in force on the effective date of this Agreement for all employees who are eligible for and are enrolled in the LTD plan. Subject to the provisions of the policy, the plan provides for a benefit of 2/3 of income but with a monthly maximum of \$7,500 per month.
- B. When an employee is placed on long-term disability, the District shall contribute the dollar amount of single coverage in effect at the time the employee goes on disability, regardless of the employee's current level of coverage. The District shall never pay more than the single amount in effect at the time of the onset of the employee's disability. The employee is responsible for paying the monthly difference in premium to keep the insurance coverage. The District shall contribute this amount towards the group health insurance program for a period of three (3) years from date of placement on long-term disability or the occurrence of the employee's Medicare Eligibility, whichever comes first.

#### 11.6 Life Insurance

The District shall provide a group term life insurance plan providing \$50,000 of life insurance for each employee employed by the District who is eligible for and is enrolled in the life insurance plan.

## 11.7 Health Care Savings Plan in Lieu of Retiree Health Insurance (Hired on or after 7-1-2005)

- A. Employees hired on after July 1, 2005, and eligible for health insurance coverage will participate in a Health Care Savings Plan (HCSP) in lieu of retiree health insurance. Upon completing five years of service, employees will be automatically enrolled in the plan before the first contribution is made by the District on their behalf. Employees hired prior to July 1, 2005, and eligible for health insurance coverage who previously elected to participate in this HCSP will continue within this program with the understanding that it will not be retroactive and that there is no re-election of the retiree health insurance program (Appendix B) in the future.
- B. Employees who have completed full years of employment by June 30<sup>th</sup> of any year after 2005 and who are eligible for health insurance coverage will receive the following District contributions to be placed in the employee's HCSP account:
  - \$1,000 annually for five (5) to nine (9) completed years of service.
  - \$2,500 annually for 10-14 completed years of service
  - \$5,000 annually for 15 full years of service
- C. District contributions are based on full-time employment and paid a pro-rated based for less than 1.0 FTE and less than the completion of a full-year.
- D. The maximum total District contributions to any employee's HCSP account will be \$50,000.

## 11.8 Claims Against the District

It is understood that the District's only obligation under Article 11 is to purchase insurance policies and pay such premium amounts as agreed to herein, and no claim shall be made against the District as a result of a denial of insurance benefits.

## 11.9 **Duration of Insurance Contribution**

An employee is eligible for monthly District contributions as provided in ARTICLE 11 as long as the employee is employed by the District in a position covered by this agreement and is working enough hours to meet the eligibility requirements of Article 11.2. Upon termination of employment, leaving a position covered by the CAPS unit or if the hours of work drop below .5 FTE, all District participation and contribution shall cease on the last day of the month in which the employee was working in an eligible position.

## 11.10 Continued Coverage

Employees shall be eligible to continue participation in the District health insurance plan through COBRA coverage, if permitted by the terms of the policy with the insurance carrier, by paying the entire premium for such insurance, under the following circumstances:

- A. The employee retires prior to the age of Medicare Eligibility;
- B. Is at least 55 years of age; and
- C. Has completed at least ten (10) years continuous service in the District.

The employee's right to continue participation in such group insurance; however, shall discontinue upon reaching the age of Medicare Eligibility. The right to participation pursuant to this Section 11.10 shall not be retroactive in application.

### 11.11 Marital Status

For employee plus one and family coverage, marriage is defined by state statute. (MN 2017 Statutes-Section 517.01)

## **ARTICLE 12 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE**

## 12.1 Eligibility and Basic Leave Allowance

Employees working 12 month assignments will receive a leave allowance of fifteen (15) days and employees scheduled less than 12 months will receive twelve (12) days. The leave allowance of paid days shall be granted for each full school year provided an employee is scheduled at least four (4) hours per day and has served for a minimum of twenty (20) duty days each year. Leave not used during any school year shall accumulate without limit. An employee employed at least four (4) hours per day but less than six (6) hours per day shall accrue and use basic accumulated leave on a pro-rata basis.

#### 12.2 Sick Leave

- A. An employee may use one (1) day of accumulated leave for each day of personal illness. An employee may use one (1) day of accumulated sick leave for each day of illness or disability of the employee's child who is less than eighteen (18) years old, for such reasonable period as the employee's attendance with the child may be necessary, on the same terms the employee is able to use sick leave benefits for the employee's own illness. (Minn. Stat. §181.9413).
- B. Basic accumulated leave pay shall be allowed by the District whenever an employee's absence is found to have been due to illness which prevented the employee's attendance at school and performance of duties on that day or days or as otherwise allowed in Section 12.2.
- C. The District may require an employee to furnish a medical certificate as evidence of illness, indicating such absence was due to illness, in order to qualify for basic accumulated leave pay.
- D. In the event that a medical certificate will be required, the employee will be so advised in writing.
- E. For necessary absence because of illness in the immediate family, the employee, upon approval of the responsible administrator, may use up to five (5) of the days from accumulated leave allowance in any one

- school year at no salary deduction. The immediate family shall be interpreted to mean husband, wife, father, mother, brother, sister, son, daughter, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren and step parents. In the case of a son or daughter less than eighteen (18) years old, refer to Section 12.2.1.
- F. For necessary absence because of illness in the close family, the employee, upon approval of the responsible administrator, may use up to three (3) of the days from accumulated leave allowance in any one school year at no salary deduction. The close family shall be interpreted to mean: son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law and sister-in-law. Close family shall also include any other person residing in or who has resided in the same household as the employee and who clearly stands in the same relationship with the employee.
- G. In the event an employee, in a particular year, has fully utilized the number of days provided in Sections 12.2.E and 12.2.F for absence due to the illness of an immediate family member and/or close family member, the employee has accumulated leave allowance remaining, and an immediate or close family member requires additional care, an additional number of days, not exceeding five (5) days, may be granted by the Director of Human Resources, if in the discretion of the Director, additional days are warranted.
- H. The employee may utilize up to twelve (12) work weeks per year of job-protected leave for:
  - 1. Family Leave
    - a. The birth of a child of the employee and in order to care for such child.
    - b. The placement of a child with the employee for adoption or foster care.

#### 2. Medical Leave

- a. To care for a family member who has a serious health condition.
- b. Treatment of a serious health condition that makes the employee unable to perform the functions of the position of such employee. The employee may elect to use accrued paid leave or may request a leave without pay or a combination of the two for the leave period. Such leave is subject to the provisions of Public Law 103-3, the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993.
- After basic accumulated leave has been used, and under conditions of a chronic or continuous illness or disability as certified by a medical doctor, an additional number of days of basic accumulated leave may be granted by the Director of Human Resources.
- J. Eligible employees may access up to a maximum of 160 hours of accumulated and unused sick leave in a school year for the care of relatives in accordance with Minn. Stat. § 181.9413 and sections G, H and I of this Article.
- K. When an employee is injured on the job in the service of the District and is collecting worker's compensation insurance payments, the employee will not also receive a regular check from the District for those same days, but may draw upon available Sick Leave to cover the employee cost of any insurance benefits.
- L. At the time an employee becomes eligible to receive long-term disability compensation as provided in this Agreement, the employee will not also receive a regular check from the District for those same days, but may draw upon available Sick Leave to cover the employee cost of any insurance benefits as long as the employee continues on long-term disability compensation.

### 12.3 Personal Leave

- A. An employee scheduled at least four (4) or more hours per day may be granted personal leave at the discretion of their supervisor of no more than three (3) days per year, such leave to be deducted from the accumulated leave. Events which qualify for use of this leave allowance are those extraordinary situations that arise requiring the employee's immediate attention which cannot be attended to when school is not in session and which are not covered under other policies.
- B. Requests for such leave must be made in the District's online time-off system at least two (2) days in advance, except in cases of emergency. If an emergency makes it impossible to submit an online request for personal leave in advance, an oral request shall be submitted to the immediate supervisor and then confirmed by submitting the request online immediately upon the return of the employee. The request shall state the

- reason for the proposed leave. The Director of Human Resources reserves the right to refuse to grant such leave.
- C. A personal day normally shall not be granted for the days preceding or the day following holidays or vacations, and the first five (5) days and the last five (5) days of the school year.
- D. In case of religious holidays or extreme emergency, additional leave with pay may be granted by the Director of Human Resources and such leave shall be deducted from the employee's basic accumulated leave.

## 12.4 Bereavement Leave

Employees eligible for sick leave also may be granted up to five (5) days bereavement leave within a contract year for death in the immediate family or close family (as defined in Section 12.2). The amount of leave allowed under this provision is subject to the discretion of the Director of Human Resources and may depend on circumstances such as distance, the individual's responsibility for the funeral arrangements, and the employee's responsibility for taking care of the estate of the deceased, and shall not be deducted from sick leave. Additional requests for Bereavement consistent with this section may be granted and days in excess of five Bereavement Leave (5) days would be deducted from available sick leave. Requests to be absent from work for other than immediate or close family (as defined in Section 12.2), may be granted based overall qualifying attendance and ability to cover the assignment. Any of these days granted would be deducted from available sick leave. Documentation, such as an obituary or funeral program, may be requested by the District for any bereavement leave request.

## 12.5 General Leaves of Absence

- A. Employees scheduled at least four (4) or more hours per day may apply for an unpaid leave of absence subject to the provisions of Section 12.5. The granting of such leave shall be at the discretion of the District.
- B. Such leave may be granted by the District for Peace Corps, Vista, extended illness of the employee, extended illness of the employee's family, adoption, civic activities or other reasons deemed appropriate by the District.
- C. An employee on leave is eligible to participate in group insurance programs for which the employee is eligible if permitted under the insurance policy provisions, but shall pay the entire premium for such programs as the employee wishes to retain, commencing with the beginning of the leave. If the employee's unpaid leave is under the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, the District will continue their medical coverage contribution for up to twelve (12) weeks. It is the responsibility of the employee to make arrangements with the Benefits Office to pay to the District the monthly premium amounts in advance and on such date as determined by the District.
- D. An employee on leave of absence under Section 12.5 shall retain such amount of accumulated leave days, experience credit, seniority and other accrued benefits which the employee had accrued, if any, at the time the employee went on leave for use upon the employee's return. No additional basic accumulated leave, experience credit, seniority or other benefits shall accrue for the period of time that an employee is on leave except as otherwise provided herein.
- E. Leaves of absence of thirty (30) days or less granted under Section 12.5 shall accrue basic accumulated leave, experience credit, seniority and other benefits as if continuously employed.
- F. An employee on leave of absence under Section 12.5 shall notify the District, in writing, of their intent to return to the District, at least two weeks prior to the expiration of the leave. Failure to so notify the District shall constitute a resignation. An employee granted a leave of absence under Section 12.5 of thirty (30) days or less shall return to their former position. An employee returning from a leave of absence under Section 12.5 of more than thirty (30) days, but less than one year, shall be re-employed in the position the employee had prior to taking the leave of absence or a comparable position for which the employee is qualified. Qualifications and assignment of employees returning from a leave of absence under Section 12.5 of more than thirty (30) days shall be determined by the District.

## 12.6 Child Care Leave

A. The District shall grant, upon request of the employee, a child care leave, without pay, to one parent of a child, natural or adopted, subject to the provisions of Section 12.6. For purposes of Section 12.6, the term child care shall include but not be limited to the period of time when an employee is pregnant.

- B. In the event of pregnancy, an employee may continue her duties until the onset of the disability and thereafter utilize disability. Thereafter, an employee may request a child care leave. However, if the employee requests a child care leave prior to the onset of disability, such child care leave shall be in effect for the date of commencement through the period of child birth and recovery.
- C. A pregnant employee shall notify the Director of Human Resources in writing not later than the end of the sixth month of her pregnancy and the expected dates of leave.
- D. An employee may take a child care leave of up to twelve (12) months. The commencement and return date of child care leave shall be determined by mutual agreement between the employee and the Superintendent or designee, taking into account the continuity of the administrative needs of the program and the desires of the employee.
- E. In approving a child care leave of absence, the District shall not be required to grant any leave more than twelve (12) months in duration or permit the employee to return to employment prior to the date designated in the approved child care leave.
- F. An employee returning from child care leave shall be re-employed in the same position and/or classification. In the event of staff reduction, an employee returning from child care leave is subject to ARTICLE 15 of this Agreement.
- G. An employee on child care leave is eligible to participate in those group insurance programs for which the employee was eligible when employed, if permitted under the insurance policy provisions, and shall pay the entire premium for such programs as the employee wishes to retain after the twelve (12) weeks leave permitted by the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993. It is the responsibility of the employee to make arrangements with the Benefits Office to pay the District the monthly premium amounts in advance and on such dates as determined by the District. The right to continue participation in such group insurance programs, however, will terminate if the employee does not return to the District pursuant to Section 12.6.
- H. An employee on leave of absence under Section 12.6 shall retain such amounts of basic accumulated leave days, experience credit, and other accrued benefits which the employee accrued, if any, at the time the employee went on leave for use upon the employee's return. No additional basic accumulated leave, experience credit or other benefits shall accrue for the period of time that an employee is on leave except as otherwise provided herein.

#### **ARTICLE 13 – DEFERRED COMPENSATION**

## 13. Deferred Compensation Matching Program

Eligible employees include (a) employees hired on or after July 1, 1999 and (b) employees hired prior to July 1, 1999 who elected this Deferred Compensation Matching Program and do not participate in the District Severance Pay Program (see Appendix B – Severance). All eligible employees in the CAPS unit as defined in this Section after having completed five years of service in the St. Louis Park Public School District will be eligible to participate in the deferred compensation matching program. The District will match the amount an employee contributes up to the amounts defined in Section 13.C. District contributions will be on a pro-rata basis.

- A. Eligible employees must elect to participate in the deferred compensation program each year. Participation will continue at the same level until the Payroll Department is notified in writing of any changes.
- B. The District will pay its matching share of FICA taxes as provided in Minnesota Deferred Compensation legislation until legislation changes.
- C. The District will match eligible employee's contributions up to the following amounts:
  - \$500 maximum: Employees who have completed 0-4 years of service in the District annually.
  - \$750 maximum: Employees who have completed 5-9 years of service in the District annually.
  - \$1000 maximum: Employees who have completed 10-14 years of service in the District annually.
  - \$1250 maximum: Employees who have completed 15-19 years of service in the District annually.
  - \$1500 maximum: Employees who have completed 20 or more years of service in the District annually.

D. Employees hired prior to July 1, 1999 can participate in the program on a voluntary basis, but will not be eligible for both plans and cannot change back to the District's severance program (see Appendix B). The District's contribution will be on a pro-rata basis.

#### **ARTICLE 14 - VACANCIES AND TRANSFERS**

## 14.1 Posting of Vacancies

- A. All permanent vacancies covered by this Agreement will be posted on the District website for a minimum of ten (10) working days. A permanent vacancy is defined as one anticipated to last more than six (6) months. A position may be filled temporarily pending completion of posting and application procedures. Employees who work less than twelve months per year and who wish to be notified of job vacancies which occur during the summer should check the District's website, human resources link, or the human resources department.
- B. All summer school job openings covered by this Agreement will be posted on the District website.

### 14.2 Application for Vacancies

All employees under this Agreement may submit an application in writing on the District's online employment application for any vacancy that is posted pursuant to Article 14.

## 14.3 Filing of Vacancies

Notice of candidate selection shall be given within fifteen (15) working days after the selection has been made. All applicants will be given written notification by the District indicating whether or not they are successful candidates.

## 14.4 Required Training

Any employee requested by the District to take a specific course shall be reimbursed for any fees charged for that course.

## 14.5 Application of Seniority

Seniority will be considered in the filling of vacancies provided an employee has the qualifications to perform the duties and responsibilities of the position, except in those positions involving a promotion which shall be filled as provided in Section 14.6. For purposes of Section 14.5, a promotion is defined as moving to a classification involving an increase in pay.

#### 14.6 Promotion Positions

- A. In filling any vacancy, the position shall be filled by the District with the most qualified candidate. In making its determination the District shall consider the employee's qualifications and seniority with the District, along with other relevant factors.
- B. If, in review of applications, the District is going to recommend that the job be awarded to a junior employee, CAPS shall be notified in advance of awarding the job and shall have the opportunity to discuss the matter with the responsible administrator.
- C. Employees promoted to a higher classification shall not change steps on the salary schedule. This provision shall not be retroactive.

#### 14.7 Outside Applicants

The District reserves the right to fill any position with an outside applicant if no internal candidates apply or if internal candidates do not have the needed qualifications for the position.

## 14.8 Administrative Transfers

The District reserves the right to transfer personnel as conditions may require. Transfers of this nature will be discussed with CAPS prior to final disposition. In the case of such administrative transfers, the District shall make an effort to provide transferred personnel with positions of comparable pay and hours.

## **ARTICLE 15 - STAFF REDUCTION**

## 15.1 Procedures

Changes in organizational structure and assignments, shortage of funds and other related reasons may necessitate that the District reduce positions. In the event of staff reduction, employees shall be laid off or have hours reduced pursuant to the provisions of this Article. It is understood and agreed by the parties that Article 15 shall not apply to CAPS personnel whose positions are funded by state and /or federal project grants.

## 15.2 Seniority

For the purpose of Article 15, all CAPS personnel shall have seniority commensurate with their total continuous years of service in a position covered by the CAPS contract in positions of four (4) or more hours per day and twenty (20) hours per week. For employees who were in the CAPS contract as of July 1, 2017, their seniority date will be based on their start date with the District. All new employees hired into a CAPS position, will start accruing seniority within CAPS based on their total time in positions covered by this Agreement. Seniority will be determined within each group as defined in Section 15.3.

- A. Seniority shall not apply to employees whose positions are funded by State and/or Federal project grants.
- B. Seniority date ties shall be broken by District Hire Date, then by District Start Date, if still tied then the tie shall be broken by lot. All tie breakers will be done in the presence of both District and CAPS representatives.
- C. It is recognized that past history (2002-2003) of this bargaining unit left some district employees assigned positions in two (2) bargaining units in order to maintain benefits. Those employees shall exercise and maintain benefits and seniority in the unit where the majority of their hours were assigned. As such, in the event of lay-off, reduction in hours, bumping and recall those employees shall follow their respective contract and be allowed consideration only within the unit of their original designation.

#### 15.3 Lay offs

Except in cases of the inability of the employee to perform the duties of the assignment or in cases of termination for cause, the selection of CAPS personnel for being laid off shall be made in reverse seniority order. The reverse seniority order shall be determined within the employee's group as follows:

- Group A: 12-month employees 20 hours or more per week
- **Group B:** 9-10 month employees, 20 hours or more per week
- Group C: Less than 9-month employees, 20 hours a week or more
- A. In no case shall an employee on layoff, who is eligible for benefits, be required to accept a position that is not consistent with benefit eligibility of their former position. The employee is still subject to the eighteen (18) month recall rights provision.
- B. An employee on layoff that has been offered a position with fewer hours than the position that they were laid-off or is in a different classification will be allowed to decline the offer with no forfeiture of recall rights. The employee is still subject to the eighteen (18) month recall rights provision.
- C. The District will provide CAPS with a list of laid-off CAPS employees and the positions available due to budget reductions by June 30<sup>th</sup> of each year, so CAPS may assist laid-off employees.
- D. In the event of a mid-year reduction, the District will provide the affected CAPS member with a notice of lay off not less than a minimum of 30 calendar days before the effective date of the layoff.

## 15.4 Laid off Employees

Laid-off employees are defined as those employees whose positions have been eliminated and/or who have been moved from their position and are working in a different position or with fewer hours.

- A. Any employee laid-off pursuant to this section shall have the right to displace the least senior employee in the same classification and Art 15.3 group, holding a comparable full-time or part-time position with the equivalent hours per year for which the employee is qualified, or if this opportunity does not exist, the least senior employee in the next lower classification and Art 15.3 group within the bargaining unit. In no case will employees be able to bump an employee with more hours than the employee was assigned, unless mutually agreed to by CAPs and the District.
- B. In the event the employee is not qualified for the least senior position, then the affected employee will displace the next least senior employee in the same classification and group, holding a comparable full-time or part-time position with equivalent hours per year.
- C. If the opportunity does not exist to displace within the same classification and group, the least senior employee in the next lower classification and group within the bargaining unit will be displaced.
- D. In no case will the employee be able to bump an employee with more hours than they were assigned, unless mutually agreed to by CAPs and the District.
- B. Laid-off employees who have accepted a position within a lower classification retain recall rights and shall receive priority consideration in filling vacancies in their previous classification.

## 15.5 Recall Rights

Laid off employees shall retain their seniority and right to recall for a period of eighteen (18) months after date of lay off.

- A. Recall rights shall terminate upon resignation or termination of an employee pursuant to this Agreement or after eighteen (18) consecutive months, if terminated by reason of staff reduction. A benefit eligible employee who accepts a non-benefit eligible position retains recall rights for the remaining 18 months from the initial layoff.
- B. Displaced employees as a result of staff reduction who have accepted a position within a lower classification shall receive priority consideration in filling vacancies in their previous classification.
- C. Employees who have been laid off pursuant to Section 15.3 and have recall rights pursuant to Section 15.5 will be recalled in seniority order to any available position within the bargaining unit provided they are qualified for the positions that become available.
- D. A CAPS employee, who is laid-off and placed on the recall list, shall be paid out for unused vacation days at the time of the layoff.

#### 15.6 Reduction in Hours

In situations involving reductions in hours as opposed to lay off, decreases in assigned work time will be taken from the least senior employee in the building where the reduction in hours is occurring, then the next least senior, etc.

- A. In cases where a reduction in hours affects a CAPS employee, a senior CAPS employee shall be allowed to bump the least senior CAPS employee for which the employee maintains benefits within a position within their current classification and Art 15.3 group and for which they are qualified.
- B. In cases where a building is allowed to reinstate hours: those hours will be reallocated beginning with the most qualified CAPS employee who has experienced the reduction in hours. This process shall apply only within each building. The principal/supervisor shall be responsible to reallocate and reassign hours that best fit the needs of their building.
- C. CAPS employees who experience a reduction in hours shall be allowed to maintain and utilize remaining accumulated leave and earned vacation within their new assignment, even if the new assignment does not qualify to accumulate and use such leave or vacation.

## **ARTICLE 16 - PROBATIONARY PERIOD**

## 16.1 Probationary Period

An employee under the provisions of this Agreement shall serve a probationary period of twelve (12) months of continuous service in the District. The probationary period is a time of review and during which time the District shall have the unqualified right to suspend without pay, discharge or otherwise discipline such employee; and during this probationary period, the employee shall have no recourse to the grievance procedure, insofar as suspension, discharge or other discipline is concerned. The District and CAPS that believe that employees are our greatest asset in impacting the lives of students and the community we serve. We also want to ensure that new employees have every opportunity to develop and their full potential. Supervisors have a duty to provide feedback to probationary employees to set expectations and let employees know how they are doing. Supervisors will meet with probationary employees using the forms provided by Human Resources to review expectations, standards of performance and training options. Prior to any decision to release an employee during probation, the supervisor will discuss areas of concern with Human Resources for guidance. The supervisor will then meet with the employee to reinforce expectations and provide written feedback on any areas where the employee is not meeting performance standards and provide a reasonable time to correct the performance issues.

## 16.2 Probationary Period – Change of Classification

In addition to the initial probationary period, an employee transferred or promoted to a different position shall serve a new probationary period of sixty (60) calendar days in any such new position. During this sixty (60) day probationary period, if it is determined by the District that the employee's performance in the new position is unsatisfactory, the District shall reassign the employee to his/her former position.

## 16.3 Completion of Probationary Period:

An employee who has completed the probationary period may be suspended without pay, discharged or disciplined only for just cause. An employee who has completed the probationary period and is suspended without pay, discharged or otherwise disciplined shall have access to the grievance procedure.

## **ARTICLE 17 - EVALUATION**

## 17.1 Formal Evaluation

All formal evaluations of personnel shall be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the employee concerned by an administrator or supervisor of the District.

### 17.2 Process

All formal evaluations of personnel shall be online or in writing. The evaluation will be viewed online or two (2) copies of the written evaluation shall be submitted to the employee at the time of the personal conference or within five (5) working days thereafter, one (1) to be signed and returned to the administration, the other to be retained by the employee. When using an online evaluation process, the employee will be given access to the online evaluation and be able to review and sign online. In the event that the employee feels that the evaluation was incomplete or unjust, the employee may put those objections in writing and have them attached to the evaluation report to be placed in the employee's personnel file. In lieu thereof, the employee may file a grievance under the grievance procedure stating the evaluation was factually inaccurate. All evaluations shall be based upon the criteria established

## **ARTICLE 18 - CORRECTIVE ACTION**

## **18.1** Corrective Action

The District recognizes the concept of progressive discipline. The purpose of the taking corrective action through progressive steps of discipline is to inform the employee of the correct way to perform the job and of any consequences for not making needed changes. The corrective action process consists of informal and formal steps consisting informal coaching conversations and of formal actions of: 1) oral reprimand, 2) written reprimand, 3) suspension without pay, and 4) termination. The employee shall be allowed representation at any stage of formal discipline. A conference between the employee and his/her supervisor shall be held prior to the imposition of any formal discipline. Normally, the District will utilize the levels of progressive discipline in order. However, in the case of more serious infractions, the District reserves the right to impose discipline, at any level, consistent with the seriousness of the infraction. Normally, a written warning and time to correct, when appropriate, will precede a suspension without pay or discharge.

## 18.2 Grounds for Disciplinary Action

The imposition of an oral reprimand shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. An employee may challenge the contents of any written materials pursuant to the provisions of Section 5.5 (Personnel Files). An employee shall receive a written reprimand, be suspended without pay or terminated only for just cause and such action shall be subject to the grievance procedure. This provision does not preclude or supersede the provision contained at Section 16.1 (Probationary Period).

## 18.3 Opportunity to Meet

Suspension without pay shall be imposed only by the Superintendent. If a suspension without pay is to be considered pursuant to Section 18.2, the employee shall be afforded an opportunity to meet with the Superintendent. The employee may elect to have representation in attendance at any such meeting. In the absence of the Superintendent, another District Office administrator may act as the Superintendent's designee for purposes of this section.

## 18.4 Subject to Arbitration

Suspension without pay shall take effect only after written notification from the Superintendent to the employee and CAPS stating the grounds for suspension without pay. CAPS shall have the right to invoke the grievance procedures set forth in this Agreement at the arbitration level, provided written notification requesting arbitration is sent to the Superintendent within five (5) working days after receipt of the written notice of suspension without pay. The arbitrator's authority shall include a review of whether the suspension without pay, and length thereof, was appropriate considering all circumstances surrounding the action.

## 18.5 Time of Suspension

Suspension without pay shall take effect upon receipt by the employee of the written notice of suspension or shall take effect as otherwise indicated in the written notice. The suspension shall continue in effect for the time period provided in the written notice of suspension without pay. The maximum suspension without pay shall not exceed the length of one school year.

## 18.6 Suspension with Pay

The parties acknowledge that the District has the right to impose a suspension with pay as a disciplinary action under special circumstances. Such an action on the part of the District would be subject to the just cause standard as provided for suspensions without pay. If used, the suspension with pay shall have the same weight in the progressive process as the same length suspension without pay.

#### 18.7 Application of Suspension Without Pay

Suspension without pay shall not apply to an employee who is removed from duty pending investigation of allegations, which period shall be covered by a paid Administrative Leave and which shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

## **ARTICLE 19 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

## 19.1 Purpose and Procedure

- A. Good morale is maintained, whenever problems arise, by the sincere efforts of all persons concerned working toward constructive solutions in an atmosphere of courtesy, cooperation and good faith. The parties acknowledge that it is desirable for an employee and the employee's immediate supervisor to informally resolve grievances. However, since all matters cannot be resolved satisfactorily in this manner, a formal process must be provided as an alternative. Thus, this formal grievance procedure has been developed as a means of securing, at the lowest possible administrative level, prompt and equitable solutions to those disputes not settled on an informal basis.
- B. The parties agree that grievance proceedings shall be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate to any level of the procedure. Further, it is agreed that the investigation and processing of any grievance shall be conducted in a professional manner at such times as not to cause undue interruptions of established work schedules.

## 19.2 Representative

The grievant shall be represented during all of this procedure by CAPS. The District shall be represented during all steps of this procedure by its designated representative.

## 19.3 Grievance Definition

A "grievance" shall mean an allegation by a CAPS member resulting from a dispute or disagreement as to the interpretation or application of any term or terms of this Agreement.

## 19.4 Definitions and Interpretations

- A. <u>Employee:</u> The term "employee", except where otherwise indicated, is considered to apply to all members of the appropriate unit.
- B. Grievant: An "aggrieved employee" or "grievant" is the employee or employees making the claim.
- C. <u>Time Limits:</u> The time limits provided in the grievance procedure shall be strictly observed, but may be extended by written mutual agreement of the parties concerned. In the event a grievance is filed after May 1, of any year, and strict adherence to the time limits may result in hardship to any party, the parties shall make reasonable efforts to process such grievance prior to the end of the school year.
- D. <u>Working Days:</u> Reference to "days" regarding time periods in this procedure shall refer to working days. A working day is defined as all days excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays as defined by this Agreement.
- E. <u>Computing Time:</u> In computing any period of time prescribed or allowed by procedures herein, the date of the act, event, or default from which the designated period of time begins to run shall not be included. The last day of the period so computed shall be counted, unless it is a Saturday, Sunday, or a legal holiday, in which event the period runs until the end of the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday, or legal holiday.
- F. <u>Filing/Service of Process:</u> The filing or service of any notice or document herein shall be timely if it is personally served or served by electronic means within the time period designated.
- G. <u>Grievance Form:</u> The grievance form that must be used for filing of grievances shall be provided by the District. Such form shall be readily accessible in all school buildings. (Appendix C)

#### 19.5 Adjustment of Grievance, Time Limitation and Waiver

The parties shall attempt to adjust all grievances that may arise during the course of employment of any employee within the District in the following manner:

### Informal

If an employee or CAPS believes there has been a grievance, the employee and CAPS shall discuss the matter with the responsible supervisor and/or the human resources director within fifteen (15) days of the occurrence of the act which gives rise to the grievance or within fifteen (15) days after the employee and CAPS acquired or should have acquired knowledge of the facts which give rise to the grievance. If the grievance is not resolved as a result of this meeting, the employee and CAPS, written consent signed by employee and CAPS, may file a formal written

grievance. Failure to grieve at the informal step within the time period set forth above shall be deemed a waiver thereof. Failure to appeal a grievance from one level to another within the periods hereafter provided shall also constitute a waiver of the grievance.

#### **Formal**

- A. Level 1: The formal written grievance, signed by the employee involved and approved by CAPS must be presented to the responsible supervisor within fifteen (15) days after the responsible supervisor and/or Human Resources Director respond to the grievance at the informal step. An employee and CAPS written consent, may file a formal written grievance within fifteen (15) days after the informal grievance submission, if no response has been received by that time. The responsible supervisor shall meet with the employee and CAPS within ten (10) days after receipt of the written grievance and give a written answer to the grievance to CAPS within ten (10) days of the meeting. CAPS has ten (10) days in which to either accept the answer or appeal it in writing to the next level.
- B. Level 2: If the grievance has not been resolved in Level 1, it may then be processed to Level 2 by the employee and CAPS presenting the written grievance to the Superintendent. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall meet within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the written appeal to discuss the problem with the employee and CAPS. Within ten (10) days of the meeting the Superintendent or his/her designee shall submit his/her written answer to the grievance. CAPS has ten (10) days in which to either accept the answer or appeal it in writing to the next level. Such appeal shall be served in the office of the Superintendent.
- C. Level 3: If the grievance has not been resolved at Level 2, the Union may present the grievance to the School Board for consideration. The School Board reserves the right to review or not to review the grievance, but must make that decision within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the written appeal. In the event the School Board chooses to review a grievance, the Board or a committee thereof shall within fifteen (15) days, meet to hear the grievance. After this meeting, the Board shall have a maximum of fifteen (15) days in which to answer the grievance in writing. If the matter is not resolved at this level, CAPS has five (5) days in which to either accept the answer or appeal it to arbitration by filing such an appeal in the office of the superintendent. The School Board reserves the right at its own instance to review any decision under Level 1 or Level 2 of this procedure, provided the School Board serves such notice within fifteen (15) days after the decision is issued. In the event the School Board reviews a grievance under this subdivision, the School Board reserves the right to affirm, reverse or modify such decision.
- D. <u>Denial of Grievance</u>: Failure by the District to issue a decision within the time periods provided herein shall constitute a denial of the grievance, and the CAPS may appeal it to the next level. This shall not negate the obligation of the District to respond in writing at each level of this procedure.
- E. <u>Step 3 Waiver:</u> Provided both parties (CAPS and the District) agree in writing, Section 19.5.3 of this grievance procedure may be bypassed and the grievance taken directly to Bureau of Mediation Services (BMS) Grievance Mediation or arbitration. Grievance mediation is optional and voluntary. If mediation is pursued, the contractual timelines for processing a grievance shall be delayed during the period of mediation. Should the matter be unable to be resolved in mediation, the parties retain the right to move to the Arbitration procedure outlined in Article 19.6.

#### 19.6 Arbitration

- A. <u>Procedure:</u> In the event that the parties (CAPS and the District) are unable to resolve a grievance it may be submitted to arbitration as defined herein.
- B. <u>Selection of Arbitrator</u>: Upon submission of a grievance to arbitration under the terms of this procedure, CAPS may request a list of seven (7) qualified arbitrators from the Bureau of Mediation Services (BMS). The District and CAPS shall determine who is to strike the first name from the list by the toss of a coin. Each party will then alternately strike names until only one remains, who shall be the arbitrator who shall hear and decide the grievance. CAPS and the District shall, within fifteen (15) days after getting the list from the BMS, meet to strike names or attempt to agree upon the selection of an arbitrator. Failure to request an arbitrator from the BMS within the time periods provided herein shall constitute a waiver of the grievance. Failure to request an arbitrator from the BMS within the time periods provided herein shall constitute a waiver of the grievance.

- C. <u>Hearing:</u> The grievance shall be heard by a single arbitrator. The grievant shall be represented by CAPS. The parties shall have the right to a hearing at which time both parties will have the opportunity to submit evidence, offer testimony, present witnesses, and make oral or written arguments relating to the issues before the arbitrator.
- D. <u>Decision</u>: The decision by the arbitrator shall be rendered within thirty (30) days after the close of the hearing. Decisions by the arbitrator in cases properly before him/her shall be final and binding upon the parties, subject, however, to the limitations of arbitration decisions as provided in the P.E.L.R.A. The arbitrator shall issue a written decision and order including findings of fact that shall be based upon substantial and competent evidence presented at the hearing. The arbitrator shall swear all witnesses upon oath.
- E. <u>Expenses:</u> Each party shall bear its own expenses in connection with arbitration, including expenses relating to the party's representatives, witnesses, and any other expenses that the party incurs in connection with presenting its case in arbitration. A transcript or recording shall be made of the hearing at the request of either party. The parties shall share equally fees and expenses of the arbitrator, the cost of the transcript or recording if requested by either or both parties, and any other expenses which the parties mutually agree are necessary for the conduct of the arbitration. However, the party ordering a copy of the transcript shall pay for such copy.
- F. <u>Restriction on Arbitrator:</u> The arbitrator shall not have the power to add to, subtract from, or to modify the terms of the Agreement.

## 19.7 Election of Remedies and Waiver

A party instituting any action, proceeding or complaint in a federal or state court of law or before an administrative tribunal, federal agency, state agency, or seeking relief through any statutory process for which relief may be granted, the subject matter of which may constitute a grievance under this Agreement, shall immediately thereupon waive any and all rights to pursue a grievance under Article 19. Upon instituting a proceeding in another forum as outlined herein, the employee shall waive his/her right to initiate a grievance pursuant to Section 19, or, if the grievance is pending in the grievance procedure, the right to pursue it further shall be immediately waived. Section 19.7 shall not apply to actions to compel arbitration as provided in this Agreement or to enforce the award of an arbitrator.

### **ARTICLE 20 - MISCELLANEOUS**

## 20.1 Mileage Allowance

Mileage allowance shall be paid for-authorized use of personal cars in connection with District business in an amount determined by District policy. The mileage allowance shall be in accordance with IRS guidelines.

## 20.2 Excess Liability Coverage

The District shall provide automobile liability insurance coverage for secretarial/clerical employees as excess to the automobile liability coverage carried by the individual employee when their personal automobiles are used for District business.

## 20.3 Publication of the Agreement

Copies of this Agreement shall be made available to all members of the appropriate unit by posting the Agreement on the District's website within thirty (30) working days after the Agreement is executed. Further, the District shall make available fifteen (15) copies of the Agreement to the CAPS for its use.

## **ARTICLE 21 - DURATION**

## 21.1 Term and Reopening Negotiations

This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect for a period commencing on July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2023, and thereafter as provided by P.E.L.R.A. Unless otherwise mutually agreed, the parties shall not commence negotiations more than 120 days prior to the expiration of this Agreement.

## 21.2 Effect

This Agreement constitutes the full and complete Agreement between the District and CAPS representing the secretarial/clerical personnel of the District. The provisions herein relating to terms and conditions of employment supersede any and all prior Agreements, resolutions, practices, District policies, rules or regulations concerning terms and conditions of employment inconsistent with these provisions.

#### 21.3 Finality

Any matters relating to the current contract term, whether or not referred to in this Agreement, shall not be open for negotiations during the term of this Agreement unless mutually agreed to by both parties.

## 21.4 Severability

The provisions of this Agreement shall be severable, and if any provision thereof or the application of any such provision under any circumstances is held invalid, it shall not affect any other provision of this Agreement or the application of any provision thereof.

## SCHEDULE A - 2021-22 CAPS Salary Schedule

Effective July 1, 2021

Step	CLASS 3	CLASS 4	CLASS 5	CLASS 6	CLASS 7
1	\$ 15.66	\$ 16.16	\$ 17.17	\$ 18.18	\$ 18.95
2	\$ 16.14	\$ 16.92	\$ 17.68	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.20
3	\$ 16.78	\$ 17.68	\$ 18.69	\$ 20.20	\$ 21.21
4	\$ 17.36	\$ 18.17	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.85	\$ 21.91
5	\$ 17.96	\$ 18.84	\$ 19.73	\$ 21.74	\$ 22.86
6	\$ 18.61	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.50	\$ 22.69	\$ 23.91
7	\$ 19.30	\$ 20.32	\$ 21.26	\$ 23.67	\$ 24.97
8	\$ 20.06	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.15	\$ 24.77	\$ 26.14
9	\$ 20.91	\$ 22.11	\$ 23.14	\$ 25.99	\$ 27.45
10	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.65	\$ 24.73	\$ 27.90	\$ 29.49

#### **Career Increments** - noncumulative:

After 15-19 years of completed service: \$1.00 per hour
 After 20-24 years of completed service: \$1.25 per hour
 After 25-29 years of completed service: \$1.75 per hour
 After 30 or more years of completed service: \$2.00 per hour

CAPS personnel employed 12 months (2080 or more hours) shall receive \$.15/hr above the salary schedule rates above.

Any employee who achieves a Certified Administrative Professional, formerly as Certified Professional Secretary rating and is serving in a secretarial position shall receive a wage increment of \$.15/hr per Article 9.5 - Certified Administrative Professional.

## SCHEDULE B – 2022-23 CAPS Salary Schedule

St. Louis Park Public Schools Effective July 1, 2022

Step	CLASS 3	CLASS 4	CLASS 5	CLASS 6	CLASS 7
1	\$ 15.81	\$ 16.32	\$ 17.34	\$ 18.36	\$ 19.14
2	\$ 16.30	\$ 17.09	\$ 17.85	\$ 19.38	\$ 20.40
3	\$ 16.94	\$ 17.85	\$ 18.87	\$ 20.40	\$ 21.42
4	\$ 17.54	\$ 18.35	\$ 19.38	\$ 21.05	\$ 22.13
5	\$ 18.14	\$ 19.02	\$ 19.92	\$ 21.95	\$ 23.08
6	\$ 18.80	\$ 19.76	\$ 20.71	\$ 22.92	\$ 24.15
7	\$ 19.54	\$ 20.57	\$ 21.53	\$ 23.97	\$ 25.28
8	\$ 20.36	\$ 21.47	\$ 22.48	\$ 25.14	\$ 26.53
9	\$ 21.28	\$ 22.50	\$ 23.54	\$ 26.44	\$ 27.93
10	\$ 22.72	\$ 24.20	\$ 25.30	\$ 28.55	\$ 30.17

#### **Career Increments** – noncumulative:

After 15-19 years of completed service: \$1.00 per hour
 After 20-24 years of completed service: \$1.25 per hour
 After 25-29 years of completed service: \$1.75 per hour
 After 30 or more years of completed service: \$2.00 per hour

CAPS personnel employed 12 months (2080 or more hours) shall receive \$.15/hr above the salary schedule rates shown above.

Any employee who achieves a Certified Administrative Professional, formerly as Certified Professional Secretary rating and is serving in a secretarial position shall receive a wage increment of \$.15/hr per Article 9.5 - Certified Administrative Professional.

## **SIGNATURES**

# IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as follows:

For: Clerical/Administrative Assistants of Park Schools (CAPS)	For: Independent School District #283		
Authorized Representative	Chairperson		
Authorized Representative	Clerk		
Authorized Representative	Superintendent		
Authorized Representative	Human Resource Director		
Dated	Dated		
Address to which notices are to be sent: Clerical/Administrative Assistants of Park Schools 6311 Wayzata Blvd St. Louis Park, MN 55416	Address to which notices are to be sent: Independent School District No. 283 6311 Wayzata Blvd St. Louis Park, MN 55416		

## ST. LOUIS PARK – CAPS AGREEMENT

## **SIGNATURES**

## IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as follows:

For:	For:
Clerical/Administrative Assistants of Park Schools (CAPS)	Independent School District #283
DocuSigned by:  S01AE5002CB548C  Authorized Representative	Docusigned by:  LINE LASLY  08D2A50D826B46C  Chairperson
Docusigned by:  Sandra Armendaria  20664CFAB02043B	Docusigned by:  (. Win (0)  FA08742AAAABA99
Authorized Representative	Clerk
DocuSigned by:  7E30D5A92B164BE	Docusigned by: USLUN OSU  107E1039063D452
Authorized Representative	Superintendent  Docusigned by:  FICHANA EVELYER  EA186EEEE01E42C
Authorized Representative	Human Resource Director
1/11/2022 Dated	1/11/2022 Dated

Address to which notices are to be sent:
Clerical/Administrative Assistants of Park Schools
6311 Wayzata Blvd
St. Louis Park, MN 55416

Address to which notices are to be sent: Independent School District No. 283 6311 Wayzata Blvd St. Louis Park, MN 55416

## APPENDIX B: Provisions that apply to employees hired prior to specified dates:

## Retiree Insurance (formerly Article 11 Section 6 for employees hired prior to 7-1-2005)

#### 11.6A School District Medical Insurance Contribution for Eligible Retirees

- A. Eligibility: Full-time employees who were hired prior to July 1, 2005, remained continuously employed, have not selected the Health Care Savings option in Section 11.7, completed at least twenty (20) years of service with the School District and who are at least fifty-five (55) years of age shall be eligible for severance pay, pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, upon submission of a written resignation accepted by the School Board. To be eligible for the benefits of ARTICLE 11, a CAPS employee must be regularly employed at least thirty (30) hours per week and compensated on the basic salary schedule, CAPS personnel working less than thirty (30) hours per week can be eligible provided that fifteen of the twenty service years were at the thirty (30) hours per week level and none of the twenty service years were under twenty (20) hours per week. This benefit shall not be granted to any employee who is discharged for just cause by the School District.
- <u>B.</u> Insurance: An employee retiring with severance pay or Deferred Compensation shall be eligible for insurance benefits provided the employee meets the eligibility requirements as stated in Section 11.7.A.
- <u>C</u> The employee shall be eligible to continue participation in the District group health insurance program, if permitted by the terms of the policy with the insurance carrier, until the age of Medicare eligibility. Except as otherwise provided in Section 11.6.D., the employee shall pay the entire premium for such coverage.
- <u>D.</u> The School District shall contribute the dollar amount provided by the benefits in effect at the time of the employee's retirement until the employee reaches the age of Medicare eligibility or the expiration of six (6) years from the date of the employee's retirement, whichever occurs first. The portion of the premium not contributed by the School District shall be borne by the employee.
- E. An employee who has reached the age of Medicare eligibility and has maintained continuous coverage, and has a spouse who is not Medicare eligible, shall be eligible to purchase the District health insurance program at group rates covering such spouse by paying the entire premium for such coverage, until such time that the spouse reaches the age of Medicare eligibility or upon the expiration of six (6) years from the date the employee became eligible for Medicare, whichever occurs first.
- <u>F.</u> It is the responsibility of the employee to make arrangements with the school business office to pay to the School District such monthly premium amounts, payable by the employee in advance, and on such date as determined by the School District.

#### **SEVERANCE PAY (formerly Article 13 for employees hired prior to 7/1/1999)**

## 13.1 Eligibility Employees hired prior to 7/1/1999

Only employees who (a) where hired prior to July 1, 1999, and (b) who did not elect to participate in the Deferred Compensation Matching Program (see Article 13.1) will be eligible to participate in the District's Severance Pay Program Subject to M.S. 465.72. Subject to M.S. 465.72, full time personnel having completed at least twenty (20) years of service with the School District who are at least fifty-five (55) years of age shall be eligible for severance pay, pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, upon submission of a written resignation accepted by the School Board. To be eligible for the benefits of ARTICLE 13, a CAPS employee must be regularly employed at least thirty (30) hours per week and compensated on the basic salary schedule, CAPS personnel working less than thirty (30) hours per week can be eligible provided that fifteen of the twenty service years were at the thirty (30) hours per week level and none of the twenty service years were under twenty (20) hours per week. Severance pay shall not be granted to any employee who is discharged for just cause by the School District.

## 13.2 Number of Days

13.2.1 An eligible employee, upon early retirement or death, shall receive as severance pay an amount representing one hundred and thirty (130) day's pay.

13.2.2 In addition, an eligible employee shall receive as severance pay upon retirement, the amount obtained by multiplying the employee's daily rate by one-half (1/2) times the employee's number of unused leave days, but in any event not to exceed one hundred (100) day's pay.

#### 13.3 Daily Rate of Pay

In applying these provisions, an employee's daily rate of pay shall be the daily rate of pay at the time of retirement, as provided in the basic salary schedule for the fiscal year, and shall not include any additional compensation for overtime, or other extra compensation.

### 13.4 Payment

Employees will no longer receive any direct payment from the School District for severance pay. Payment equal to the value of the employee's severance pay shall be paid directly into the employee's 403b up to the IRS maximum and then any remaining will be paid to the employee's health care savings plan. as agreed upon by the School District and the exclusive representative for such plans pursuant to the provisions of Min. Stat. § 356.24 and the Internal Revenue Code. The School District's annual contribution into the employee's 403b or Health Care Saving Plan or other tax-sheltered provision shall not exceed the annual IRS contribution limit for such contributions.

## 13.5 Application Date

In order to be eligible for the benefits of ARTICLE 13, an employee must submit a written resignation and request for severance pay no later than March 1, preceding the end of the fiscal year in which the employee intends to retire. Priority order for severance pay out will be established based on the date of submission of a written letter of intent to retire. This letter must be submitted after July 1<sup>st</sup> of the fiscal year of retirement. Any proration of severance pay out as required by 13.6.1 shall be made on the basis of the priority order established above and the submission of the letters of intent to retire prior to March 1st of the fiscal year of retirement.

#### 13.6 Limitations

- 13.6.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of ARTICLE 13, the School District's maximum obligation under ARTICLE 13 for members of this bargaining unit shall not exceed the sum of \$150,000 for all retirees in any one fiscal year.
- 13.6.2 Severance pay applications will be processed in the order received. In the event an application would constitute a liability to the School District in excess of the limitation stated in Section 13.6.1, the amount exceeding the limitation would not be paid during that fiscal year. However, those employees, if any, not receiving a full severance payment in one fiscal year will have priority to receive the balance in the following fiscal year prior to any bargaining unit employee resigning and eligible in the subsequent year.

#### 13.7 Tax-Sheltered Annuity

- 13.7.1 The School District shall participate in a matching tax-sheltered annuity program for all regularly employed CAPS employees who are compensated on the basic salary schedule and employed twenty (20) hours per week or more and were hired prior to July 1, 1999.
- 13.7.2 The amount contributed by the School District shall match the CAPS employee contributions, but such contributions shall not exceed one and one-half percent (1-1/2%) of the employee's basic contract salary.

Employees hired on or after July 1, 1999 will not be eligible to participate in the District's severance program or TSA 1.5% matching.

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

# APPENDIX C: GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM

St. Louis Park Public Schools

_